Greater Nottingham Cycle Development Group 

Notes Wednesday 13thgxx October 2010 2pm at Loxley House
1. Introductions and Apologies 

In Attendance - Andrew Martin, Pedals; Chris Carter, City Council; Matt Easter, Sustrans; Adrian Juffs, RideWise: Hugh McClintock, Pedals; Keith Morgan, City Council; Gary Smerdon-White, GNTP &  RideWise; 
Apologies were given by John Cutler, Arthur Williams and Paul Hillier 

2. Mapping – including CfH, Broxtowe and Rushcliffe 

Chris C confirmed he was satisfied that many glitches had been resolved with the digital mapping and the route finder. The east of the City seemed to be working well although the areas surrounding the river and canal to the west seemed to provide some surprises. It is hoped that further production of local maps will now be developed from the base. However it was agreed that it would now be appropriate to develop a promotional plan. 

3. Implications of City Council transport budget cutbacks, including implications for capital schemes.
a. Strategic Cycling Network 

Keith had a copy of the latest strategic network plan and agreed to send a PDF to members for further comments. 

Matt confirmed he had been involved in discussions with John Grimshaw regarding development of Sustrans routes around Bennerely Viaduct – Matt would report back. 

Steve B confirmed that development of the Commuter corridors would slow but that the Wilford-Clifton cycling commuter corridor proposals and Crown island schemes were progressing well. Steve would circulate the detail plan relating to Crown Island. A review of the Hucknall Road/Ring road provision was being considered
b. U-Cycle project related schemes 

All City highway infrastructure projects need to be complete this financial year. The NTU requirement includes the Wilford-Clifton corridor and extensions to Queens Drive, Maid Marion Way and City centres campuses. There had been some budget cuts but they were not putting the scheme at risk.

A52 Priory Island improvements were being included in the HA scheme and the City are aiming to complete improvements on Woodside Road this financial year.

UCycle have a list of campus improvements and Matt would provide a copy of the full list of proposals and their priority.

c. Maintenance of cycle paths / shared paths
There had been a halt on this work in the City whilst budget cuts were being decided upon – work has now been authorised and the programme is back on track.
d. Road Safety Scheme Development 

The details of the scheme at Bobbersmill/Churchfield Lane are really outside of the role of CDG who act as a strategic advisory body. There will be more detailed discussion outside the meeting. 

However it was considered that the inclusion of Pedals and RideWise would be appreciated in early consultations on Road Safety schemes. In addition it was important to ensure that surveys are carried out at times where a fair reflection of cycling numbers and flow is possible. Although it is understood that cycling improvements might not be affordable it is important to ensure schemes do not result in worsened situations for cyclists and that unaffordable proposals are not overlooked if there is an opportunity in the future to incorporate them in other schemes. 

4. New DfT Local Sustainable Travel Fund - potential for promoting cycling 

Chris considered that cycling would play an important role in this funding stream but indicated that LTP allocations, Carbon Reduction, Active Travel and Community funding would also play a part. The City and County had not determined their approach to bidding for the Sustainable Travel Fund.

5. Highways Agency / AM Scott A52T capacity improvement proposals (Bramcote island - QMC island) 

a. Vulnerable Road User Study – awaiting HA
b. Possible provision for cyclists on the stretch of Derby Road between the Priory and QMC islands – it was agreed all partners would press for objective survey of road capacity and demand. Chris asked for ideas as to how a cycle lane might be delivered on the highway and agreed to give this consideration. 
c. Links to UCycle Project infrastructure enhancement measures, particularly to and from the University Park campus and between University Park and the Jubilee campus – are mostly complete. 

Keith would circulate all plans associated with these projects for comment back to him.
6. Hub' Station Redevelopment Project 
There was a possibility of additional cycle parking around the car park and south concourse. Keith explained where he would be aiming to improve highway signage and invited feedback on his proposals. Hugh reported that he was in discussion with EMT and that signage improvements on the compound itself seemed to be deliverable although he, and Gary, had had discussions about in-station signage and linking into Navigator concept which were less satisfactory.
7. Cycling  Best Practice 

a. RideWise experience – Gary outlined some finding of RideWise. 

b. ensuring consistency between detailed highway design / traffic management scheme layouts and RideWise-type advice in training cyclists (e.g. on positioning of cyclists on the road, etc) RideWise gave a commitment to attend such events
c. Publicity and promotion of cycling - possible lessons from Bristol Cycle Festival (September 2010), as recommended by Sara Basterfield of CTC. It was agreed that funding for such a programme would be an excellent thing for cycling locally. 
8. Rides Programmes 

a. The future of the Great Notts Bike Ride – apparently the county are still deliberating over their sponsorship. There was great concern that time was running out to find another way of delivering the ride.  Ideas for sponsorship were large charities like BHF, Sky, Sustrans, and Sainsbury.
b. Bassetlaw - RideWise have been asked to help set up a network of ride leaders in Bassetlaw.
c. Rural Rides 

RideWise were still trying to develop a rural rides programme and it was agreed they would co-ordinate with Pedals for special project funding, in cooperation with NCVS (Nottm Community and Voluntary Services), 

9. Nottingham Station Bike Compound 

Hugh had had dialogue with Norman Baker on his visit to Nottingham and Pedals were in dialogue with East Midlands Trains about improvement to security through charging and smartcards – they will be raising this general issue at the EMT/ SWT Stakeholder meeting on 21 October. It was possibly too early to gain lessons from the recently opened Cyclepoint at Leeds Station. 

John C had e-mailed that the stands were not installed to recommended dimensions and so were too tight for easy use. N.B. the City Highway’s Manager has responded explaining he has met all minimum standards and his remit had been to get as many in as possible. As the area is extended there will be more space to site stands.
10. Cycling for Health Projects in Broxtowe, Gedling & Rushcliffe.

Bids are being developed for CfH in Broxtowe and Rushcliffe and for Carbon Reduction in Broxtowe.
11. Revision of 'Drive Safe, Cycle Safe' CTC-AA-RAC' advice brochure
.A couple of comments have been received and more sources of information were offered (IAM, TfL, Cycle Magazine October 2010). Gary to include revisions and consideration to be given to how we involve Driving Standards Authority  and Taxi, Bus, HGV, White Van and Learner drivers, 

12. East Midlands' Cyclists Forum 

Hugh encouraged attendance in Nottingham on 2 October and planned next EMCF meeting in Leicester on 12 March 2011
13. Cyclists Facebook
Pedals are introducing such a facility which will need to be promoted in future.

14. Matters Arising from other meetings

a. Riding on Pavements 

Spots where this is prevalent where improvements could be made to increase the cyclists’ safety off pavement (Keith). 

· Sherwood Shops (a Mansfield Street alternative was mentioned)
· Exchange Walk

· Canal St – new road layouts will soon start to reduce this problem.

· Junction of Woodborough Road and Huntingdon St.

· London Road outside emda

b. Motorists ignoring Double Yellow Lines on advisory cycle lanes. 

The road outside Games Workshop would be considered as part of next year’s UCycle support programme (Keith)

c. On-street signage on main cross city cycle routes

Consideration would be given to improvement of the signage with the Sustrans/NTU driven infrastructure improvements. Care would be needed to avoid clutter whilst providing important signage – Chris

 

d. Cycling England – Making a Cycling Town

Matt offered to pull together the key conclusions overall. 

e. Strategic Cycling Network

· Potential for Broxtowe to improve infrastructure into the university is to be followed-up by Keith. 
· The following additions are needed 
· NCN 6 re-aligned from Long Eaton to the Trent/BigTrack then a parallel route with Queens Road through Beeston to Broadgate for commuters

· County LTP3 possibilities arising from consultations

The map proved very useful as it helped identify

· Problems in providing a north east orbital through hilly parts of Mapperley Gedling

· Gap between Stapleford and NCN67 (which Keith is working with Steve Foster at Broxtowe BC)

· Gap between West Bridgford into some parts of rural area to the south and east

· Gap in Carlton radial

An updated map will be produced prior to the next meeting (Keith)  

Funding will be a major concern. Following pots were suggested:

· A453 – HA

· World Cup Bid

· British Waterways

· EA – Flood Defences

· Growth Points

· Green Infrastructure

· LTP

· EDA

· PCTs

· On Trent

· Trent River Park

Further Workshops and CDG discussions were needed to

· See how City and County investment programmes can deliver it and how funding partners might help

· Develop ideas about strategic signage along key radials and orbitals 

· develop ideas further around NCN numbering

f. Lenton Lane: 

The police cones which had improved the situation considerably have gone again. . Keith is to check up on the permanent proposals 

15. AOB

There was none

16. Date of Next Meeting

3 December 2.30 at Loxley House
